CDF Minutes

Page 7
September 24, 2007


COUNCIL ON DEVELOPMENT FINANCE

September 24, 2007
PUBLIC HEARING 337
THOSE PRESENT:
Mr. Andy Lubin, Chairperson



Director Judy Cherry


Senator Nancy Cook




Mr. Rudy Marshall

Mr. Tom Gilligan




Mr. Gary Smith

Representative Greg Lavelle



Mrs. Lee Porter

Mr. Don Lynch




Mrs. Shannon Clark
Mrs. Richelle Vible




Elio Battista, Jr., Esquire
ALSO PRESENT:  Representing BPG Center Partners I LLC:  Ms. Beth Matkins; Fraunhofer Center for Molecular  Biotechnology:   Dr. Vidadi Yusibov and Ms. Dale Ervin; Mr. Michael Morton, Mr. Reuven Salvaleon, Mr. Joe Smith and Mr. Tim Mullins   
LOCATION:  Delaware Economic Development Office, 99 Kings Highway, Dover, Delaware
TIME:  9:00 A.M.

CALL TO ORDER 

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 A.M. by Mr. Lubin, Chairperson, on Monday, September 24, 2007.

OLD BUSINESS:

Mr. Lubin asked if there was a motion regarding the minutes of the August 27, 2007 Council meeting.  Mrs. Cherry stated she needed to make a correction to the minutes regarding the discussion on the Delaware Military Academy project.                          Representative Lavelle made a motion that the minutes of the August 27, 2007 Council on Development Finance meeting be approved as amended to reflect the changes by Director Cherry.  Mrs. Vible seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Beracah Homes, Inc. (“Beracah” or the “Applicant”)   - 
The Applicant submitted an application dated January 3, 2003 for a $400,000 Delaware Strategic Fund grant to be used for expenses associated with the acquisition of the Nanticoke Homes, Inc. facility. The Council reviewed and recommended approval of a lesser grant in the amount of $146,400 at its January 16, 2003 Council meeting. A performance grant agreement between the Authority and Beracah Homes, Inc. was executed on February 19, 2003.

Under that Grant Agreement, Beracah had one year to request its first disbursement.  On December 23, 2003, Beracah received its first disbursement check in the amount of $63,600 for its first 53 employees.  Beracah is required to maintain those positions until December 23, 2007.  The remainder of funds which is $82,800 is also required to be disbursed by December 23, 2007.  This would be a performance payment for 69 more employees at the amount of $1,200 for each employee as stated in the Grant Agreement. 

Mr. Lubin stated that it was his understanding that this request was just for an extension and that the funds are already earmarked.  Mr. Gilligan questioned the reference in the application regarding subcontractors and asked if the subcontractors were counted as Beracah’s  employees.  Mr. Smith stated that only employees on Beracah’s payroll could be counted.  He felt the Applicant mentioned the subcontractors to show that other employees were indirectly related.

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any comments from the public.  There were none.

Mr. Gilligan made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of the Applicant’s request for an extension on the Grant Agreement from the expiration date of December 23, 2007 to June 30, 2008.  Mrs. Vible seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

BPG Center Partners I LLC “BPG” or the “Applicant”) - The Applicant is requesting a matching grant in the amount of $100,000 from the Delaware Strategic Fund under the Brownfields Assistance program.  The Applicant proposes to use the proceeds for the redevelopment of approximately 13 acres on the Wilmington Riverfront, located in the City of Wilmington, Delaware (the “Project”). 

Ms. Clark introduced Ms. Beth Matkins, Senior Project Planner for BPG who presented the Project to the Council.  Ms. Matkins stated that the site has been under investigation since 1982.  It is comprised of the former Penn-Del Salvage site which crushed cars.  As a result, there is a high level of PCBs on this property.  Ms. Matkins stated that the north part of the property is the worst site.  She stated that the remainder of the site has high levels of arsenic and lead.  She stated that comments regarding the remediation required were due from EPA a few weeks ago and they are now due on Wednesday.

Ms. Matkins stated that the initial project cost was approximately $3.9 million and then increased to approximately $4.5 million.  BPG is hoping to get that figure down to $3.5 million which HISCUS has approved.

Mr. Lubin asked if this was a restricted site.  Ms. Matkins stated that although it is going to be a shopping center because of the number of people that will access the site, the site  will be cleaned the same as a residential site.  DNREC will assist with the ground monitoring.

Director Cherry asked what the total investment was going to be for this facility.  Ms. Matkins stated that the construction costs were estimated to be $25,000,000.  She stated that there will be 350 jobs just in Shop Rite alone.  She stated that Pats “Pizza” is close to signing and there are other respective tenants that are close to signing.  Kenny Brothers is relocating its headquarters in Newport to this site.

Mrs. Vible asked how the matching requirement worked.  Mrs. Clark stated that if this Project is approved, it will submit its expenses and be reimbursed for 50% of the total cost or up to $100,000.
Representative Lavelle asked how BPG would actually reduce the costs as before mentioned from $4.5 million to $3.5 million.  Ms. Matkins stated that the Project will still have to meet EPA standards but there are things that can be done to cut the costs.  One way for BPG to save about $700-$800,000, was to move the building back as the remediation under the building is different than for the parking lot.  BPG is bringing in additional soils which will affect the PCB’s remaining above the water level.   BPG is also agreeing to ground water wells that will allow monitoring.  She stated that as far as the lead, the hot spots will get removed, but the others will remain because they do not migrate.  She stated that as they continue to go through the Project, they will meet the requirements but will also work with the TSCA (Toxic Substance Control Act) program, the hydrologist, the program manger and the toxicologist.  Representative Lavelle asked who assumed the liability if ten years from now it is determined that it wasn’t done properly.  Ms. Matkins stated that BPG has an agreement with DNREC, a Brownfields Agreement, which states that BPG will have done everything it was required to do to meet the remediation requirements.  Mr. Lubin stated that in order to meet the criteria for clean up, there is a trust indenture that states that if the company complies with the required recommendations, the company would not be responsible for further problems.  DNREC would ultimately assume the liability.
Ms. Matkins stated that BPG hopes to start the shopping center in mid October and hopes to open Shop Rite in fifteen months.
Mr. Lubin asked if there were any comments from the public.  There were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, that BPG Center Partners I, LLC is a “certified Brownfield” within the meaning of 29 Del. C. §5028, the Council made the following findings: (i)  the Project will contribute to the creation or retention of gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the grant proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested grant funds; (iv) the Grant will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v) the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance.  Mr. Gilligan made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a grant in an amount not to exceed One Hundred Thousand Dollars ($100,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the Project, contingent upon the Applicant submitting a detailed list of expenditures prior to the release of the funds and upon the approval remaining in effect through and including September 23, 2008.  Representative Lavelle seconded the motion, which was then unanimously approved.

Fraunhofer Center for Molecular Biotechnology (“FhCMB” or the “Applicant”) - The Applicant is requesting a grant in the amount of $5,000,000 from the Delaware Strategic Fund.  The Applicant proposes to use the proceeds for costs associated with its plans to expand its vaccine development efforts from a laboratory level to a pilot plant scale by acquiring the entire building that the Center is currently leasing in the Delaware Technology Park in Newark, Delaware (the “Project”).

Mr. Smith presented this request to the Council.  He stated that in the past few years, Fraunhofer has received funding from either The Delaware Economic Development Authority or the State of Delaware through a Bond Bill appropriation.  Including this Project, Fraunhofer has received $14,050,000 in funding approval from the State of Delaware.

Mr. Smith stated that FhCMB is looking at purchasing the building it is currently in at the Delaware Technology Park from University City Science Center (“UCSC”).  An agreement has been signed and is under review.  This will allow FhCMB to redirect its current lease payments to UCSC to go for working capital purposes.  FhCMB is extending its lab space on the second floor.  It will have a pilot plant which will take FhCMB to the next step.  It will allow FhCMB to look at engineering uses.  It will be occupying the entire building of 24,000 square feet.
Mr. Smith stated that the $5,000,000 request today would be used to fit out the building to make it ready for the establishment of the pilot scale production capacity.    These funds would be used for infrastructure improvements such as modifying the location of walls and moving the HVAC systems, etc.

Mr. Smith described FhCMB’s role in the influenza market at this time.  He stated Glaxo Smith Kline is FhCMB’s primary competitor.  He described the complexity of FhCMB’s process.
Mr. Smith stated that Fraunhofer will be contributing $10,000,000 and it has received funds from other sources also.
Director Cherry stated that she wanted to make clear that the $450,000 funds and the $250,000 that Fraunhofer had received approval for, were separate from this Project which is the molecular biological portion.

Mr. Yusibov thanked the Council, the legislators and DEDO staff for their previous support.  He stated that Fraunhofer has five centers – one has been transitioned to a company, each of them exists as a very independent entity.
Mr. Yusibov stated that in 2001, a partnership was established with the State of Delaware and Fraunhofer.  He stated that the centers development has been rapid in year two of the phase II partnership.  The employment is already approaching 60 which is already more than projected for 2009.   He stated that the most important thing is that in looking at all things including the support from Bill and Melinda Gates, FhCMB feels that  this is the time it can move forward.  He stated all the grants will help FhCMB to establish clinical trails capability.  He stated it is critical for FhCMB to establish this infrastructure.  He stated once that is done, then FhCMB can move into clinical trials for the influenza products.  He stated the influenza market will be $7.2 billion by 2009.  He stated that their current product, Tamiflu is only in year I and has reached $2.2 billion.  He expects that if FhCMB has the capability, it will be in clinical trials in 2009 and they expect to be in that by next November.  He stated they expect investments and royalties in 2010 of about $300,000 which will be significantly increased to $5,000,000 by 2015.  He stated there are two products; one is a vaccine and one is an antibody.  He stated that the Centers for Disease Control is very excited about this.  This new product is a replacement for Tamiflu.
Mr. Yusibov talked about one of the spin off companies that used to be like FhCMB.  It established the same market that FhCMB is trying to establish today – it went from 27 employees  to 150 within two years and they just finished another round of investment.
Director Cherry asked if part of the excitement was that if FhCMB had its own building, it would have a special designation from Fraunhofer which was to be an institute.  Mr. Yusibov stated that Fraunhofer is looking at a long term commitment in the State of Delaware and this will be the first asset purchased abroad.  It will be the first time Fraunhofer will consider converting a center into an institute and this would put FhCMB in a different stage.  Director Cherry asked if one of the conditions of this funding would be that FhCMB would have to be an institute, would Fraunhofer find that acceptable?  Mr. Yusibov stated that Fraunhofer has made it clear that it has no objections to converting it into an institution.  Mr. Yusibov stated that Fraunhofer just needs his plan on how it will take place such as by laws, etc.
Mr. Gilligan asked the difference from a center and an institution.  Mr. Yusibov stated a center is more like a bio tech business; it is more transient.  He stated that once an institute is established, you have a reputation and a Board of Trustees will be there for ever.   He stated it is a completely different type of approach and attitude.
Mr. Lubin asked if there were any comments from the public.  There were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i) the Delaware Strategic Fund Project will contribute to the maintaining or providing of gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the Delaware Strategic Fund Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the Delaware Strategic Fund Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the grant proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested grant funds; (iv) the Grant will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v) the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance. Representative Lavelle made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a grant in the amount not to exceed Five Million Dollars ($5,000,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the Delaware Strategic Fund Project, contingent upon the following conditions: 1) disbursement of $2,500,000 in fiscal year 2008 and $2,500,000 in fiscal year 2009; 2) upon the creation of 120 new jobs within three years from the date of grant agreement with yearly increments of at least 35 jobs at the salary levels as provided to the Office and as outlined in the offer letter; 3) Commitment to maintain those positions at or above the provided salary levels for a ten-year time period, 4) Commitment to pay the Authority annually the maximum of either a royalty payment of $100,000 or 10% in royalty fees from income generated by FH CMB without any state boundary or country limitations from which the income is earned so that the royalty fee income at least offsets the Bond Bill Grant and the new infrastructure grant, 5) Ability to spin-off at least one company from the Center within two years of the grant agreement closing date, 6) Commitment to bring Integrated BioPharma, Inc. to Delaware as the Center’s strategic partner without any further financial help from the State for this cause, and 7) the approval remaining in effect through and including September 23, 2008.  Senator Cook seconded the motion, which was then unanimously approved.

Emerging Technologies Pre Venture Fund Board – The Council reviewed a list of candidates for the Emerging Technologies Pre-Venture Fund and the proposed guidelines for such fund.

The Council discussed the concern about the board members having home addresses out of Delaware.  It was stated that even though some of the candidates did not live in Delaware, all of these people worked in or had strong ties with Delaware.  Mr. Smith stated it was almost impossible to have nine board members that all lived in Delaware  who had the expertise required to review matters relating to businesses seeking Pre Venture Fund monies.

Senator Cook suggested that the initial appointments have staggered terms so that all positions would not expire at the same time.  She suggested that five of the nine members have two year appointment terms and the other four members have one year appointment terms.  Then when the one year terms expired they would carry a two year term.   
There was a discussion on the requirement of having the recommendation by the Board, being submitted to the Council for final review and recommendation.  Mr. Lubin stated he was sure the Pre Venture Fund Board members were highly qualified in the aspects regarding the merits of the companies.  However, he felt the Council possessed other qualities needed for the review of companies receiving financial assistance from The Delaware Economic Development Authority.

Mr. Gilligan made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of the submitted  list of candidates for the Emerging Technologies Pre-Venture Fund and of the proposed guidelines for such fund.  Mr. Lavelle seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

 ADJOURNMENT:    The meeting was adjourned at 11:05 A.M.






Respectfully submitted,






Lee Porter, Secretary

 LKP

cc:  Members of the Council on Development Finance

      Director Judy Ann Cherry

      Elio Battista, Jr., Esquire

The next CDF meeting is scheduled for Monday, October 22, 2007 at 9:00 A.M. at Buena Vista in New Castle, Delaware.
